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Introduction  
 
I am grateful for this chance to provide some input into this very timely 
conference. This event and the related Senate Hearings[1] yesterday, have 
been, in part, stimulated by the BioIntiative Report[2], (2007), which 
helped increase public awareness of the potential hazards of electromagnetic 
fields, not least from mobile phones.  
 
The European Parliament[3] responded to this debate with its resolution 
earlier this year which, among other things, called for lowering exposure to 
electromagnetic fields and for new exposure limits that would better protect 
the public. We fully share these recommendations. 
 
Today I would like briefly: 
 
* to describe the role and mandate of the EEA; 
 
* to summarise our views about some of the benefits and potential 
costs to health of mobile phones; 
 
* and to conclude with what we see as the most important practical 
implications of the current evidence on the cancer risks from using mobile 
phones, especially for children and young adults.  
 
The role of EEA and past work on the precautionary principle 
 
The EEA provides data, information and knowledge on the environment, 
including its impacts on public health, to EU institutions (the European 
Parliament, European Commission, and European Council of Ministers), to the 
32 Member Countries of the EEA, and to the general public.    
 
The EEA does not routinely carry out specific risk assessments on individual 
hazardous agents, such as radio frequencies from mobile phones. However, the 
EEA does have relevant knowledge and expertise about the way in which the 
overall scientific evidence on hazards and risks is evaluated.  
 
Some of this knowledge is to be found in the EEA Report, 'Late Lessons from 
Early Warnings: the Precautionary Principle 1896-2000' published in 2001. 
This report reviews the histories of a selection of public and environmental 



hazards, such as asbestos, benzene, acid rain, and PCBs. These histories run 
from the first scientifically based early warnings about potential harm to 
subsequent inactions, or to precautionary, and then preventative measures.  
 
The EEA sees the precautionary principle as central to public policymaking 
where there is scientific uncertainty and high stakes - precisely the 
situation that characterises EMF at this point in its history. Waiting for 
high levels of proof before taking action to prevent well known risks can 
lead to very high health and economic costs, as it did with asbestos, leaded 
petrol and smoking.  
 
For example, taking effective precautionary action to avoid the plausible 
hazards of smoking in the late 1950s or the early 1960s would have saved 
much harm, health treatment costs, and productivity losses from smoking. 
Waiting to prevent the known risks of smoking in the 1990s, which most 
countries did, led to these health and economic costs. Both the 
precautionary and preventative principles, along with the polluter pays 
principle and the reduction of hazards at source, are part of the EU Treaty: 
all are applicable  to health, consumer, and environmental issues.  
 
Benefits of mobile phones and potential hazards of EMF 
 
The EEA greatly appreciates the benefits of mobile phone telephony. Indeed, 
the Agency is actively encouraging it as a means of communicating 
environmental and related information to the public.  
 
We have ambitious plans, for example, to encourage 'citizen scientists' to 
collect data on environmental parameters, such as bird movements, fish 
stocks, water quality, and the flowering season, and store the information 
on their mobile phones. 
 
The intention of the EEA to promote the use of mobile telephony in this way 
increases its responsibility to provide information that can help ensure the 
safety of the public when using mobile phones, especially vulnerable groups 
such as children, the elderly, and the immuno-compromised. This is the 
reason why the EEA issued an early warning about the potential hazards of 
EMF on 17 September 2007.  
 
In this we drew attention to the BioInitiative report and to the other main 
references relevant to this debate (from the EU, the WHO, and the UK 
National Radiological Protection Board) which, taken together, provided the 
basis for our early warning on EMF.  
 
Specifically, we noted that: 
 
'There are many examples of the failure to use the precautionary principle 



in the past, which have resulted in serious and often irreversible damage to 
health and environments. Appropriate, precautionary and proportionate 
actions taken now to avoid plausible and potentially serious threats to 
health from EMF are likely to be seen as prudent and wise from future 
perspectives". 
 
The Washington conference on cell phones has just reviewed the current 
evidence on the potential hazards of mobile phones, particularly the 
possible head tumour risks. Much of this evidence has been recently 
summarised in the special issue on EMF of the journal of The International 
Society for Pathophysiology[4].  
 
The evidence for a head tumour risk from mobile phones, although still very 
limited, and much contested, is, unfortunately, stronger than two years ago 
when we first issued our early warning. 
 
Recommendations based on current evidence  
 
The evidence is now strong enough, using the precautionary principle, to 
justify the following steps: 
 
1.  For governments, the mobile phone industry, and the 
public to take all reasonable measures to reduce exposures to EMF, 
especially to radio frequencies from mobile phones, and particularly the 
exposures to children and young adults who seem to be most at risk from head 
tumours. Such measures would include stopping the use of a mobile phone by 
placing it next to the brain. This can be achieved by the use of texting; 
hands free sets;  and by the use of phones of an improved design which could 
generate less radiation and make it convenient to use hands free sets. 
 
2.  To reconsider the scientific basis for the present EMF 
exposure standards which have serious limitations such as reliance on the 
contested thermal effects paradigm;  and simplistic assumptions about the 
complexities of radio frequency exposures.  
 
3.  To provide effective labelling and warnings about 
potential risks for users of mobile phones[5].  
 
4.  To generate the funds needed to finance and organise the 
urgently needed research into the health effects of phones and associated 
masts. Such funds could include grants from industry and possibly a small 
levy on the purchase and or use of mobile phones. This idea of a research 
levy is a practice that we think the US pioneered in the rubber industry 
with a research levy on rubber industry activities in the 1970s when lung 
and stomach cancer was an emerging problem for that industry. The research 
funds would be used by independent bodies.  



 
In addition, we have noted from previous health hazard histories such as 
that of lead in petrol, and methyl mercury, that 'early warning' scientists 
frequently suffer from discrimination, from loss of research funds, and from 
unduly personal attacks on their scientific integrity. It would be 
surprising if this is not already a feature of the present EMF controversy 
as it seems to be still a common practice as has been recently reported in 
Nature.  
 
Scientific associations, lawyers, and politicians should therefore consider 
ways in which societies could provide greater protection for early warning 
scientists. An interesting precedent has been set in Germany, where the 
Federation of German Scientists[6] has been recognising the contribution 
that 'whistleblowing' scientists and others can make to robust and 
transparent democracies.  
 
Finally, we hope that there turns out to be  no cancer risk, or indeed any 
risk  from using mobile phones and that our early warnings (which some might 
say are already a decade or so too late)  will be proven unnecessary. 
However, we would rather be wrong in issuing an unnecessary warning than be 
wrong in failing to alert the public about potentially serious, irreversible 
harm in time to avoid such harm.  
 
Thank you for your attention.  
 
 
Professor Jacquie McGlade, Executive Director of the European Environment 
Agency, Copenhagen, 15 September 2009.  
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